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among multiple applicants seeking en-
rollment as to an applicant’s eligibility 
to participate in the contract as a ten-
ant. 

§ 1469.31 Appeals. 
(a) An applicant or a participant may 

obtain administrative review of an ad-
verse decision under CSP in accordance 
with parts 11 and 614, Subparts A and 
C, of this title, except as provided in 
paragraph (b) of this section. 

(b) Participants cannot appeal the 
following decisions: 

(1) Payment rates, payment limits, 
and cost-share percentages; 

(2) Eligible conservation practices; 
and, 

(3) Other matters of general applica-
bility. 

(c) Before a participant can seek ju-
dicial review of any action taken under 
this part, the participant must exhaust 
all administrative appeal procedures 
set forth in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, and for purposes of judicial re-
view, no decision will be a final agency 
action except a decision of the Chief 
under these procedures. 

§ 1469.32 Compliance with regulatory 
measures. 

Participants who carry out conserva-
tion practices are responsible for ob-
taining the authorities, permits, ease-
ments, or other approvals necessary for 
the implementation, operation, and 
maintenance of the conservation prac-
tices in keeping with applicable laws 
and regulations. Participants must 
comply with all laws and are respon-
sible for all effects or actions resulting 
from their performance under the con-
tract. 

§ 1469.33 Access to agricultural oper-
ation. 

Any authorized NRCS representative 
has the right to enter an agricultural 
operation for the purpose of 
ascertaining the accuracy of any rep-
resentations made in a contract or in 
anticipation of entering a contract, as 
to the performance of the terms and 
conditions of the contract. Access in-
cludes the right to provide technical 
assistance, inspect any work under-
taken under the contract, and collect 
information necessary to evaluate the 

performance of conservation practices 
in the contract. The NRCS representa-
tive will make a reasonable effort to 
contact the participant prior to the ex-
ercise of this provision. 

§ 1469.34 Performance based on advice 
or action of representatives of 
NRCS. 

If a participant relied upon the ad-
vice or action of any authorized rep-
resentative of CCC, and did not know 
or have reason to know that the action 
or advice was improper or erroneous, 
the State Conservationist may accept 
the advice or action as meeting the re-
quirements of CSP. In addition, the 
State Conservationist may grant relief, 
to the extent it is deemed desirable by 
CCC, to provide a fair and equitable 
treatment because of the good faith re-
liance on the part of the participant. 

§ 1469.35 Offsets and assignments. 

(a) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b) of this section, NRCS will make any 
payment or portion thereof to any par-
ticipant without regard to questions of 
title under State law and without re-
gard to any claim or lien against the 
crop, or proceeds thereof, in favor of 
the owner or any other creditor except 
agencies of the U.S. Government. The 
regulations governing offsets and 
withholdings found at 7 CFR part 1403 
are applicable to contract payments. 

(b) Any producer entitled to any pay-
ment may assign any payments in ac-
cordance with regulations governing 
assignment of payment found at 7 CFR 
part 1404. 

§ 1469.36 Misrepresentation and 
scheme or device. 

(a) If the Department determines 
that a participant erroneously rep-
resented any fact affecting a CSP de-
termination made in accordance with 
this part, the participant’s conserva-
tion stewardship contract will be ter-
minated immediately in accordance 
with § 1469.25(b). The participant will 
forfeit all rights for future contract 
payments, and must refund payments 
received, plus interest, and liquidated 
damages as described in § 1469.25. 

(b) A producer who is determined to 
have knowingly: 
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(1) Adopted any scheme or device 
that tends to defeat the purpose of 
CSP; 

(2) Made any fraudulent representa-
tion; or 

(3) Misrepresented any fact affecting 
a CSP determination, must refund to 
NRCS all payments, plus interest, and 
liquidated damages as determined in 
accordance with § 1469.25 received by 
such participant with respect to all 
contracts. In addition, NRCS will ter-
minate the participant’s interest in all 
conservation stewardship contracts. 

(c) If the producer acquires land sub-
sequent to enrollment in CSP, that 
land is not considered part of the agri-
cultural operation; however, if the land 
was previously owned or controlled by 
them before the date of enrollment and 
after May 13, 2002, then NRCS will con-
duct an investigation into the activity 
to see if there was a scheme or device. 
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Subpart A—General Provisions 

SOURCE: 74 FR 37511, July 29, 2009, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 1470.1 Applicability. 
(a) This part sets forth the policies, 

procedures, and requirements for the 
Conservation Stewardship Program 
(CSP) as administered by the Natural 
Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS), for enrollment during fiscal 
year 2009 and thereafter. 

(b) The purpose of CSP is to encour-
age producers to address resource con-
cerns in a comprehensive manner by: 

(1) Undertaking additional conserva-
tion activities; and 

(2) Improving, maintaining, and man-
aging existing conservation activities. 

(c) CSP is applicable in any of the 50 
States, the District of Columbia, the 
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, 
the Virgin Islands of the United States, 
American Samoa, and the Common-
wealth of the Northern Mariana Is-
lands. 

(d) NRCS provides financial assist-
ance and technical assistance to par-
ticipants for the conservation, protec-
tion, and improvement of soil, water, 
and other related natural resources, 
and for any similar conservation pur-
pose as determined by NRCS. 

§ 1470.2 Administration. 
(a) The regulations in this part will 

be administered under the general su-
pervision and direction of the Chief, 
NRCS, who is a Vice President of the 
Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC). 

(b) The Chief is authorized to modify 
or waive a provision of this part if the 
Chief deems the application of that 
provision to a particular limited situa-
tion to be inappropriate and incon-
sistent with the purposes of the pro-
gram. This authority cannot be further 
delegated. The Chief may not modify or 
waive any provision of this part which 
is required by applicable law. 

(c) To achieve the conservation goals 
of CSP, NRCS will: 
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